
 
The Home and Community-Based Services (HCBS) Relief Act of 2023   

Why is the HCBS Relief Act of 2023 Needed?  
Sixty-one (61) million people with disabilities live in the U.S. Fifty-four (54) million Americans 

are over the age of 65. Many people with disabilities and older Americans who need help with 

daily activities such as eating, dressing, traveling to work or school, and managing finances are 

eligible for Medicaid long-term services and supports (LTSS) to support their everyday needs. 

And up to 95 percent of these people want to receive these services in their own homes.  

 

In a 2022 report, over 70 percent of direct service providers l reported they cannot fill vacancies 

for LTSS workers. The lack of a sufficient direct care workforce results in reductions in home 

and community-based services (HCBS). In that report, 83 percent of providers said they turn 

away new referrals and 63 percent have discontinued programs and services. The vast majority 

of providers, over 90 percent, report they struggle to meet quality standards because of lack of 

staff. During the COVID-19 pandemic, extra HCBS funding helped states and providers retain 

workers and provide services to more people with worker bonuses, hazard pay and expanding 

HCBS eligibility criteria. But with that pandemic HCBS funding ending, over two-thirds of 

providers are concerned that high turnover and vacancy rates will worsen. Without a stable direct 

care workforce and provider network, families who need home care will need to make hard 

choices to care for their loved ones at home. 
  

What would the HCBS Relief Act of 2023 do? 
The HCBS Relief Act of 2023 would provide dedicated Medicaid funds to states for two years to 

stabilize their HCBS service delivery networks, recruit and retain HCBS direct care workers, and 

meet the long-term service and support needs of people eligible for Medicaid home and 

community-based services. States would receive a 10-point increase in the federal match 

(FMAP) for Medicaid for two fiscal years to enhance HCBS. Funds could be used to increase 

direct care worker pay, provide benefits such as paid family leave or sick leave, and pay for 

transportation expenses to and from the homes of those being served. The additional funds also 

can be used to support family caregivers, pay for recruitment and training of additional direct 

care workers, and pay for technology to facilitate services. The funds can help decrease or 

eliminate the waiting lists for HCBS in the states.   

 

The HCBS Relief Act of 2023 will be introduced during the fourth week of 

October.  A House companion bill is expected.   
For more information or to cosponsor, please contact Michael Gamel-McCormick 

(michael_gamel-mccormick@aging.senate.gov). 


